GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

MINUTES
Council Chamber
October 16, 2012

RECONVENE: 9:08 a.m.
PRESENT:

Councilmember
Councilmember
Councilmember
Councilmember
Councilmember
Councilmember
Councilmember

Gladys C. Baisa, Chair
Donald G. Couch, Jr., Vice-Chair
Robert Carroll, Member (in 9:53 a.m.)
Elle Cochran, Member
G. Riki Hokama, Member (out 1:40 p.m.; in 1:45 p.m.)
Danny A. Mateo, Member (out 3:07 p.m.)
Mike White, Member

EXCUSED: Councilmember Joseph Pontanilla, Member
Councilmember Michael P. Victorino, Member
STAFF:

ADMIN.:

OTHERS:

Kirstin Hamman, Legislative Attorney
Josiah Nishita, Legislative Analyst
Clarita Balala, Committee Secretary
William Spence, Director, Department of Planning
John Summers, Administrator, Long Range Planning Division,
Department of Planning
Simone Bosco, Senior Planner, Long Range Planning Division,
Department of Planning
Daniel McNulty-Huffman, GIS Analyst, Department of Planning
Michael Napier, GIS Analyst, Department of Planning
Mark King, GIS Analyst, Department of Planning
James A. Giroux, Deputy Corporation Counsel, Department of the
Corporation Counsel
Adeline K. Rodrigues
Drew Astolfi, FACE Maui
Lucienne de Naie, Conservation Committee, Sierra Club Maui
Stephen West, Maui Division, ILWU
Rose Marie H. Duey
Hinano Rodrigues
Mary Traynor
Evan Dust, Dust Consulting Services
Jacob Verkerke, Waikapu Community Association

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

October 16, 2012

Dick Mayer, Vice Chair, General Plan Advisory Committee
Lesley Bruce
Charles Jencks, Pacific Rim Land
Heidi Bigelow
(12) additional attendees
PRESS: Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.

ITEM NO. 2(2) GENERAL PLAN UPDATE (MAUI ISLAND PLAN) (CC 07-54)
CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel) . . . Will the meeting of the General Plan Committee please come to order.
This is a reconvening of a recessed meeting from yesterday, October 15 th . Today is October 16 th ,
and it's about 8 minutes after 9 o'clock. Chair would like to ask if everyone would remember to
please put their cell phones on the silent mode, we'd appreciate that. I'm Councilmember
Gladys Baisa, Chair of the Committee, and I want to thank everyone for coming today. We are
going to continue taking testimony. We had to break yesterday, and there's still quite a few
testifiers who are signed up to testify, and we'll take care of that this morning. I'd like to
introduce the Members that are here today. I have Vice-Chair Don Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. And from this end here we have Chair Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha. Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. We have Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. And we have Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And excused at this time are Members Carroll, Member Victorino, and Member
Pontanilla. Also, from Administration we have with us Will Spence, our Planning Director.
MR. SPENCE: Good morning, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. We have John Summers, the Planning Program Administrator of the
Planning Department.
MR. SUMMERS: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, John. We have Simone Bosco, our Senior Planner from the Planning
Department.
MS. BOSCO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BALSA: Good morning, Simone. And we have James Giroux, our Deputy Corporation
Counsel.
MR. GIROUX: Aloha, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And of course we have our Staff. We have our Legislative Attorney Kirstin Hamman.
Legislative Analyst Josiah Nishita, and Committee Secretary Clarita Balala. Members, we're
going to get right...and public, we're going to get right into testimony. As we said yesterday
when we recessed, the first person to testify this morning will be Adeline Rodrigues, and she'll
be followed by Drew Astolfi.
. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MS. RODRIGUES: Good morning, Chair Baisa, County Council Members, and others. I am Adeline
Kaahui Rodrigues. I testified here about a month or so ago on Olowalu Town, but this morning I
just want to thank Chair Baisa, County Council Members Mike White, Mike Victorino, Don
Couch, Bob Carroll, Joe Pontanilla, Danny Mateo, and Planning Director Will Spence for putting
Olowalu Town back on the maps. Thank you also, County Council members, for voting yes to
develop Lipoa Point. I am a retiree and pensioner of Maui Land and Pineapple Company. And
all you Johnny-come-lately Olowalu reefers who testified yesterday, get a real job, not beg for
grants. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Rodrigues. Members, any questions for or clarification
from the testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much? Next testifier is Drew Astolfi, and he'll
be followed by Lucienne de Naie. Good morning.
MR. ASTOLFI: Good morning, Chair Baisa. And thanks for doing this. Thank you to all of you guys.
I know it's not been the easiest thing. For FACE, Faith Action for Community Equity, we had
two issues on this agenda on the General Plan. One was just to have the Urban Growth
Boundaries. You guys worked pretty hard and I think you've come up with a workable
compromise that I feel good about. On Olowalu specifically, there was testimony yesterday that
questioned the validity of the affordable side of the development of Olowalu. That's something I
actually do know about. And I don't want to talk about all the other issues, there's a whole
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bunch of 'em, but really specifically on the affordable housing. The developer's package as it
stands works because of the size, and there...it gives...the current package of the development,
including the makai side of the housing gives them flexibility. So the makai properties are more
valuable, and then subsidize the lower income ones that they plan to build. The other thing I
wanted to say and this is directly to Mike Foley's point about it being unreasonable, but there's a
host of Federal programs that Maui doesn't always get to take advantage of like the Low Income
Tax Credit. The Low Income Tax Credit is being used to build Imi Ikena right now, a project
that works pretty well. The same program can be taken advantage of here in Olowalu. Olowalu
is a perfect site for it. In addition, because these developers I think are more creative than many
that I've seen, they have a plan to at least look at using that to subsidize direct ownership for a
group 60 percent of median, family of 4 making 60,000 to get them to homeownership over time
using tax credits and a rent-to-own strategy. Which I think would be the first time it's been done
in Hawaii, but it has been done in other places. These guys are just ahead of that curve, and I
think their project deserves the support that it's already gotten. I hope you keep it in as is.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Drew. Hang on. Any questions for our testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Good morning, Drew, nice to see you.
MR. ASTOLFI: Hey.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So is there a number, an actual figure that you've heard from the
developer?

MR. ASTOLFI: Yeah, we're looking at 700, approximately, affordable units with a mix of rental and
homeownership.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Before you leave, Chair had a question.
MR. ASTOLFI: Sure.
CHAIR BAISA: I was thinking maybe Ms. Cochran was going to ask it, but she asked another question.
I was curious, do you have an idea in mind and I realize it may be preliminary, but what...when
you think about affordable, what do you think of? How many...how much for a house?
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MR. ASTOLFI: Yeah, that's a really good question. I think for homeownership it needs to be
affordable for people making between 80 and 120 percent of median income. People making
less than that have a harder time unless there's a subsidy to actually own the home.
CHAIR BAISA:

. (cell phone rings). . . God. Sorry about that.

MR. ASTOLFI: So I think that if we're going to...I can get you the direct figures, you know, based on
those calculations, but I'm looking at families making 60,000 and below, a family of 4 making
60,000 or below would have a hard time buying a house under any circumstances unless there
was subsidy, which is why I think the creativity around tax credits is exciting. If you're looking
at homeownership without subsidy but still affordable to the people who can afford it, if it's built
to the highest and best use, I don't have a quick number off the top of my head but I can get a
number for that.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, you know, it always is interesting to me when we talk about 60 percent,
80 percent, and all of these percents, but really when it comes down to the real world for the
average person, I can afford to pay maybe $1,000 a month. I can't afford to pay any more than
that -MR. ASTOLFI: Right, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --`cause it's going to kill me.
MR. ASTOLFI: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: And for me, that's the piece of information that I'm really interested in, because it also
goes into the idea of instead of buying a home, renting a home. I'm so afraid of people taking on
a home loan that they cannot...they don't understand later on will become not affordable.
MR. ASTOLFI: I think that's been a serious problem on Maui and elsewhere in the State, and I think
one of the things that we're excited about, about this project is that it builds rentals specifically.
Because when you have high land value like we do on Maui, you're just less likely to build
rental unless you've got a specific social reason for doing it which these guys did have. So yeah,
the rental is an exciting piece of it. But that number you're looking for, that sort of magic
number, I'm guessing 180,000 is around the amount that somebody could pay, and you could
probably go up to 220 or so, and that's my rough guess for that group.

CHAIR BAISA: Good. Well, you know, I think it's really important because we all talk about
affordable housing, but it's that question of what is affordable. You know if you're a
multimillionaire, a million dollar home is affordable.
MR. ASTOLFI: Yeah, yeah, right.
CHAIR BAISA: You know and for most of us a home that costs 200,000 is barely affordable.
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MR. ASTOLFI: Exactly.
CHAIR BAISA: So it really depends, it's a very tricky word. Members, any further comments or
questions? Seeing none, thank you very much, Drew, for being here.
MR. ASTOLFI: Thanks a lot.
CHAIR BAISA: And I'm sorry you had to come back, and, Ms. Rodrigues, you also. Ms. de Naie.
Lucienne de Naie will be our next testifier, and she'll be followed by Dave Arakawa. Good
morning, Lucienne, and thank you for returning.
MS. DE NAIE: Good morning, all. Thank you for being here today. I'm testifying today on behalf of
the Sierra Club Maui Group. I did submit some written testimony to you folks. It's the bright
pink paper to wake you all up. And I apologize, the numbering is not quite correct. My
computer is smarter than me and started renumbering when I changed something. But in
essence, I'm asking for your consideration of a few things. There was a discussion of
preservation, and I believe Mr. Couch lead this discussion about our definition of preservation
needed to be probably clarified so we were not looking at just preserving places where nothing
could happen. We couldn't have any kind of facilities, we couldn't have any bike paths, we
couldn't have parking, and so I've submitted a, something for your consideration, and you can
look it over and see what you think about it and have your Staff look it over. But it might take
care of the problem. And then going on to the Ag to Rural discussion, I just want to say that the,
it's very confusing for the public. If designating a Rural area that was formerly Ag in the plan is
only one step on a long process and really doesn't have any immediate meaning, then, you know,
why are we concerned about other designations'? For instance, we heard a landowner from
Makena say that if we put 98 acres at the south that is, you know, in a very rocky disattached
[sic] area from their main resort development, if that were considered for preservation simply
because it is adjacent to the natural area reserve and the park area, that it would be a takings, and
yet, the zoning on that hasn't changed. You know they could still go and build 31 Ag lots there
`cause it has Ag State zoning. So I think this clarification needs to be made. If we use the
preservation option for land, does it mean immediately that the County is obligated to change the
zoning to Preservation? Or is it the beginning of a discussion just like was done with Makena
State Park where it was put in a community plan park category even though it has R-3 zoning,
most of the land. And then the discussion began on creating the park there. Also, this idea that
the valuation changes as has been brought up on Lipoa Point, that's not really quite clear either.
If the zoning doesn't change, does the valuation change? I read the helpful information on the
Real Estate Association blog, and they said your valuation won't change unless your zoning
eventually changes. Going back to the acreage at Makena, Mr. Carr referred to 99 acres, I
believe this Committee is looking at 68 acres.
MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
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MS. DE NATE: Thank you. And some of that is already Park. If you look in your community plan you
will see that portions of that are already Park in the community plan which was kind of gave this
body the idea. And I also want to discuss the fact that there are no numbers associated with our
growth areas here. The Water Use and Development Plan which is now being redone is going to
be looking at these Urban Growth Boundaries as the basis of how much water they need to, you
know, supply, so they're going to need a sense of numbers. In the past they only looked at the
projections from the socioeconomic study as providing the demand, now they are actually
looking at the plan and the lines that are on the plan, so I'm not sure if this Committee is aware
of that. But I would certainly hope you would be aware of that, because what you put on that
map, I think some people have the idea that -MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MS. DE NAIE: --not all of this will be built, but maybe it will be built and that means we need to find
the water for it. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. de Naie. Members, questions for our testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And good morning, Ms. de Naie, thank you for
being here. And just trying to get a better grasp on the Rural Growth Boundaries, and there's...I
was reading through all your bullet points here in your testimony.
MS. DE NAIE: Thank you. I'm glad someone reads it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And...yeah. And you didn't get...but in regards to the Ag
subdivisions to Rural basically, in the Haiku area, just a little more clarification on...'cause I
think it has a reference to what Mr. DeLeon had mentioned yesterday. And so I was trying to
gather more clarification on what your testimony is saying in reference to Haiku and
subdivisions there.
MS. DE NAIE: Yeah. Well, I think Mr. DeLeon mentioned that the GPAC approved the idea of
converting Ag to Rural. Now I think it needs to be clarified that in Haiku, GPAC didn't approve
anything as Ag to Rural. Some things were mentioned as possible candidates, including the
subdivision where he lives, but it was decided, as I recall from the discussion, that those
decisions were better left to the community plan level. It just...and people could come out and
you could hear from them and the meet would be in their district, and it may be a perfectly good
idea, but, you know, just let it be decided then since there's no big rush. He also I think referred
to the fact that there really was just, you know, no difference of people being forced to farm and
so forth. And I don't know what's so bad about being forced to farm, you know, we end up with
extra food or, you know, a pleasant sort of landscape to look at. It just seems funny to me that
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people buy Ag land, they're, you know, they're consulting adults, they buy Ag land, they know
it's Ag land and then they don't like that it's Ag land, and they come to government and say we
don't like this, please change it because we're suffering. It's just kind of strange. You know
every person who bought Ag land has a chance to go through the process and make it into Rural,
so I don't know if this is fixing a problem that doesn't exist, 'cause every person can do this. So
instead it seems like we're spending public funds to do this for them, like the government made
some mistake or something, and, you know, I'm not supportive of this. I really think that if these
subdivisions should be Rural subdivisions, that folks should be able to, you know, go through the
process themselves, pay for it themselves, and I brought a map of the Haiku Community Plan.
Everything in orange or yellow here is Rural or Single Family. People had plenty of choices in
Haiku if they wanted a Rural lot, and they chose an Ag lot. So, you know, now maybe they
should sell it to someone who's more interested in an Ag lot if they don't, you know, really want
an Ag lot anymore. Anyway, that's...hopefully that clarifies your question.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you.
MS. DE NAIE: Sorry to go on and on.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Lucienne and then some. But thank you very much for
your time here and work. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BALSA: Any other questions for testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much, Ms. de Naie, we
really appreciate this. Also, the next testifier that I called I understand is David Arakawa, and
Mr. Arakawa is not here this morning, so we're going to move on. The next person is Dr. Dara
Rampersad. Is the doctor here? I don't think so. Next testifier is Stephen West, and Mr. West
will be followed by Rose Duey. Good morning.
MR. WEST: Good morning, Gladys and Council members. Yes, I'm bald. But just a couple...I lost a
bet. I just wanted to...
ALL (Laughter). . .
-

CHAIR BAISA: We won't ask you what kind of bet.
MR. WEST: I came here to...I was here yesterday and quite a few testifiers, and thank you for
continuing on. The International Longshore Warehouse Union fully supports the new
correctional facility, and we wanted to just get on the record and say we support that. The
current facility now, there's lots of problems and I'm sure you're aware of it. We fully support
something new, something for our community, so, you know, we can rehabilitate here on Maui
and not have to ship off our inmates. The second item I wanted to really implore you is to Lipoa
Point, if you can just defer on this item. Keep it the way it is, give the State Legislature, the
Mayor the time to work this out. I can't tell you how important this is for our retirees.
Yesterday they stayed here for quite a few hours hoping that we would get up to testify, but
unfortunately they're not here with us today. You know and a lot of our retirees, they live in
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homes, fixed incomes. They have multi-generations living with them. Affordable housing is a
big problem here on Maui, and...so it...any kind of action to them would affect many people. If
they were to lose their pension, their families would be affected. So I would just ask you to
please keep it the way it is, give the Mayor, give the State Legislature a chance to address this.
And then on one other item, affordable housing, you know, I've heard a lot of talk about it, I
heard you asking questions about what is affordable. In my opinion, a person shouldn't have to
spend any more than 30 percent of their income to pay a mortgage. And on another note, when
we have affordable housing it needs to be preserved in perpetuity, so, you know, the people have
affordable housing. You know we had an instance where Kiawe Terrace was built for Grand
Wailea and unfortunately that is no longer affordable. It's a rental, you know, and the rents have
gone way up. So, you know, I just ask you, when we talk about affordable housing, let's address
it -MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MR. WEST: --moving forward in perpetuity. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. West. Members, questions for Mr. West? Mr. West,
again, I want to be very clear. We listened to Representative McKelvey yesterday and I think I
saw The Maui News and I saw what they said. What you're telling us is that you would like us
not to rescind the action that this Committee took in regards to Lipoa Point but to leave it alone
until other people have a chance to try to make things -MR. WEST: Correct.
CHAIR BAISA: --turn out the way we want?
MR. WEST: Correct.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. WEST: Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Just want to be very sure and clear. Thank you.
MR. WEST: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any other questions? Seeing none, thank you. And it'll grow. Hi, our next
testifier is Rose Duey, and Ms. Duey will be followed by Hinano Rodrigues. Good morning,
Ms. Duey.
MS. DUEY: Good morning, Chairperson Baisa and Members of the General Plan Committee. It's good
to see you. Thank you so much for this opportunity. I would like to thank you for giving me this
opportunity to give you a little history on Ukumehame's agriculture subdivision and why it is an
-9-
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agriculture subdivision, so patiently follow along with me. Some of you were at the beginning
and probably can remember why. Along with my husband John, we are owners of Lot 45 in
Ukumehame's agriculture subdivision of 46 lots. Yesterday, my husband mentioned 45 lots, he
forgot to mention the blatant, notorious Lot 56 [sic] of this subdivision, the thorn in our sides.
Lot 46 is called an exclusion lot. Why? Because all cultural sites, including families' ancient
graves and undivided interest lands, in some cases, because the developer actually cannot prove
ownership. You, through the developer's planning process, asked them to put it into Lot 46,
because we asked you to. Our Lindsey family through my father's mother, or my
grandmother are owners of kuleana lands within Lot 46. During the development hearing
process for Ukumehame, when the foreign owners wanted the subdivision, we asked you to
require them to create an exclusion lot because of the kuleana undivided interests. These lands
are still a thorn in our sides because it's behind a locked gate. The locked gate is an adverse
symbol of ownership, it makes a Hawaiian's body blood boil. During the process, my cousin Ed
Lindsey, Lucienne de Naie, and many others who wanted to protect the Ag lands, Ukumehame
lands asked for designation of it continuing to be Ag lots. It's also a State-designated Class A,
Prime Agricultural lot. I mean all 45 of 'em. We did not want open...we wanted open space, no
rural sprawl, low density. We testified here and at the Planning Commission to limit the number
of lots, the number of houses. Ed Lindsey says time and time again, and I quote, "Keep Maui's
sense of place." That's history. These Ag lots went through thorough -MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MS. DUEY: --planning process before the developer could get the subdivision. As John Duey
mentioned, water could be an issue. Right now our Ag lots are dependent on direct stream flow,
not reservoirs. It's that Mother's Nature rain when it can. So having given you a history on why
Ukumehame is like it is, I humbly ask you to remove the Rural designation from Ukumehame,
and contrary to what you may think, even if our lot is not included, it will have an effect on the
area and eventually on us. As an example of what I mean, we testified against the first Kaanapali
Beach Hotel. We told the Council members that it would be a string of hotels forever throughout
this island along our beach coast. They promised us it would be the only one and that they didn't
want to kill the golden goose like they did on Oahu. Well, folks, look at us today.
MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MS. DUEY: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Duey. Hang on. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you very much. Next testifier is Hinano Rodrigues, and Mr. Rodrigues will be
followed by Mary Traynor. Good morning.
MR. RODRIGUES: Aloha mai kakou .(spoke in Hawaiian). . . Hinano Rodrigues ...(spoke in
Hawaiian). . . My name is Hinano Rodrigues and I descend from Olowalu...I'm a descendent of
Olowalu. After listening to the testimony yesterday, I have decided to make changes to both my
planned testimony and to my behavior. First of all, all of you know by now that my family and
-
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myself are in favor of the Olowalu development. We support the project understanding full well
that mitigation of negative effects is the operative word in this situation. Avoidance is not an
option if we are to continue to have children and permit foreigners to move to our land. Another
change is that I will stand here and brag about my qualifications to speak of the next subject
matter, Hawaiian culture and Hawaiian history. Bragging about one's self is looked down upon
in most non-Western cultures. The Hawaiian word is ho'oio. But yesterday I listened to persons
speak of their own qualifications in speaking against Olowalu, so now today I have to be
Western. I possess a Bachelor's Degree in Hawaiian Studies from the University of Hawaii at
Manoa. I was the first Hawaiian language teacher at Maui Community College known today as
UH Maui College. I also taught Hawaiian language at the University of Hawaii at Manoa for
eight years. I also possess a Juris Doctorate Degree from the University of California Hastings
College of the Law, one of the finest legal institutions in our country. I'm also the Department
of Land and Natural Resources' State Historic Preservation Division Cultural Historian for the
islands of Maui, Lanai, and Molokai. I am also the Branch Chief of the History and Cultural
branch. All that said, the person testifying before you today is not just one local boy who needs
to be told what's best for him by foreigners. Today, we all have...today, we will have an
abbreviated lesson in Hawaiian. Please grab your pencils and paper and ready to take notes as
there will be a take-home exam. Just joking. We all live on the island...number one, we all live
on the island of Maui, not Muai. If you are to speak passionately of our land, please learn its
proper name. The first ahupuaa after you descend from the Pali is Ukumehame, not
Ukamehame. The only two people that I've heard who pronounce that word correctly -MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MR. RODRIGUES: --is Rose and John Duey. The ahupuaa after Olowalu is Launiupoko, not
Laniapoko. The name of the bay that many have spoken so passionately about is Honolua, not
Hanalua. I suppose the people who say Hanalua are the same people who say Hanalulu.
Someone spoke of Olowalu Point, there is no Olowalu Point, it's called Kalai hekili. Someone
spoke of Haliimaile, there is no Haliimaile, it's Hali'ima'ile. I know that there is saying, once a
teacher, always a teacher, and maybe for that I apologize, but when you mispronounce the words
that are a part of my identity, you erode my culture just as you talk about the ocean eroding the
shoreline. Someone spoke of the 1946 and 1960 tsunami and inferred that the rise of sea level of
seven and nine feet -MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MR. RODRIGUES: --may have caused or has a potential of great injury and damage in Olowalu. My
tutu kalu, my great aunt was in Olowalu in 1946 and witnessed the tsunami. In her words, quote,
"Only went on top of the road." In 1960 my grandma was in Olowalu, and in her words, "I
heard a swishing sound and saw the kai go over the road." If you want to know about Olowalu
history, ask the people of Olowalu, don't look at a statistics book. Please keep Olowalu on the
UGB map. You are simply giving them an opportunity, you are not approving their plan at this
point. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Rodrigues. I'm going to be very careful how I use those
Hawaiian words. Members, any questions for our testifier? We don't often have the opportunity
to have somebody like you with us, so any questions? Everybody okay? Mr. Rodrigues, thank
you very much, and thank you for returning. Our next testifier is Mary Traynor, and Ms.
Traynor will be followed by Evan Dust. Thank you, Mary. Thanks for coming back. Thank you
to all of you who came back from yesterday, I really appreciate it.
MS. TRAYNOR: Yes. You're welcome, and good morning, everyone. I would like to thank the
Committee for standing behind your vote to keep Haiku in Agriculture. Unfortunately, there are
no guidelines in place or any guarantee that ensures that future requests to change zoning to
half-acre lots will be denied. Please do not open the door for rural sprawl and a potential
proliferation of half-acre lots across the North Shore. The Haiku Community Association has
submitted testimony in strong support of keeping Haiku in Ag. I ask that the Committee and
particularly Councilmember Mike White to listen to their wishes. I hope the Committee agrees
with me that the Haiku Community Association is a better representative of the Haiku
community than the REALTORS® Association of Maui. If necessary, please consider punting
this decision to the community plans. I also thank the Committee for standing behind your vote
to keep the 66 acres of the tail end of Makena Resort in Preservation. Keeping this land in
Preservation has been supported by the GPAC, Planning Commission, and the Planning
Department. Please continue to show your support for constrained growth boundaries in
Pulehunui, and reject the State's proposal to add 939 acres into the Puunene growth boundaries.
This proposal would create urban sprawl across the central valley, and is not necessarily in the
County's best interest to grow out the valley at such an extreme. I believe it is more appropriate
for the State to utilize other State lands that are already within an urban growth area before
allowing them to create a new urban node in the central valley. I am concerned about the
numerous instances where the Committee has approved growth boundaries in places that will
allow housing supply to far exceed our projected housing demand. The last two issues of the
Maui Time points out that...sorry about that, that some of our Committee members receive
substantial campaign contributions from some of Maui's largest land developers like Kent Smith,
Stanford Carr, Charlie Jencks, the Hawaii Association of Realtors, and A&B. It is the
Committee's job to not represent the developers but to represent the wishes of the community. I
implore the Committee to carefully consider the potential consequences of overdevelopment. I
ask the Committee to please reverse the vote on adding a fifth planned growth area in Makena.
The GPAC, the Planning Commission, and the Kihei Community Association do not support
adding 390 acres at Makena Resort into the growth boundaries. Makena Resort already has
1,000 acres placed within an Urban Growth Boundary with entitlements for over 2,000 units.
They already have a 20-year project -MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MS. TRAYNOR: --before them. The growth boundaries in Kihei provides for excessive housing
demand, and there isn't justification to place an additional 390 acres into an Urban Growth
Boundary. Please reverse the vote on adding over 400 acres into the growth boundaries in
Haliimaile for Maui Land and Pine and A&B. There are no plans that indicate what Maui Land
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and Pine and A&B will do to this land. These projects are not necessary to meet Upcountry's
housing demand. Please reverse the vote on taking Lipoa Point out of Preservation. Removing
Lipoa Point from Preservation goes against promises made by the former Administration and is a
betrayal to the community. Growth boundaries are not intended to solve the financial problems
of Maui Land and Pine, they are intended to define where the community wants to see growth
directed and where we do not. I implore the Committee to not misuse them.
MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MS. TRAYNOR: May I close?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, please.
MS. TRAYNOR: In closing, I would like to ask the Committee to please reverse the vote on
Ukumehame and Makila, and to also please reverse the vote on including Olowalu in a growth
boundary. On August 2 nd Don Couch made a request to Bill Frampton to see his draft response
to the 36 points...
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Traynor, please wrap it up.
MS. TRAYNOR: Yes, okay. So I guess that would wrap it up.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
MS. TRAYNOR: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any further...any questions? Seeing none, thank you.
MS. TRAYNOR: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: And again, thank you for returning.
MS. TRAYNOR: You're welcome.
CHAIR BALSA: Okay. Our next testifier is Jason...I'm sorry, is Evan Dust, and Mr. Dust will be
followed by Jason Medeiros. Good afternoon...good morning, and thank you for coming.
MR. DUST: Thank you. Good morning, honorable Chair Baisa, members of the General Plan
Committee. For the record, my name is Evan Dust, Principal of Dust Consulting Services. I'm a
transportation planner with over 25 years of experience. I served as Clark County, Washington's
Long Range Transportation Planning Manager for 11 years during its fastest growing spurt in the
history of the United States. So I empathize with staff and with you, Committee members, at the
decisions you have to make, the testimony that you have to hear, people coming and asking you
for things, people coming and inferring that you would be unduly influenced in this process. I
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only have two points to make. One, remember that the plan is a living document. This is not the
end. Even though you'd like to be...this be the end, it's not the end. It's a tremendous step
forward though. Defining Directed Growth Boundaries is a dramatic change in the planning of
this community. It expresses the desire for growth in certain locations, but it does not guarantee
that it will happen. You already know of many projects that have entitlements that have gone
nowhere, their economic time has not yet come, and so it will be for many of the areas that you
designate for directed growth. Those who seek to preserve areas need to be willing to support
higher density growth elsewhere, and support it with their pocketbooks. Most planners, if you
ask them, there's a rule of thumb, high growth, low taxes, good quality of life, pick two and only
two. My second point, drawing a line on a map does not a corridor make. You have heard
testimony that if you draw a line on the map that somehow this corridor will be preserved. If that
is your goal to preserve a corridor, be ready to pay to preserve the corridor. The time may not be
right for high-capacity transit on Maui. Consider only one factor in siting a high-capacity transit
facility.
MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MR. DUST: The minimum density required in station areas to get good results from high-capacity
transit is 25,510 employees or population per square mile. In 2010, Maui had an islandwide
population density of 110 per square mile. I'm in favor of planning for all modes. There's time
between this plan adoption and the next plan revision to prepare a solid transit corridor plan. In
closing, I have been told the best plan is the one that no one is totally happy with but everyone
can live with. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We may have a best plan here. Members, any questions for
our testifier? Seeing none, thank you, and thank you very much.
MR. DUST: Thank you.
CHAIR BAIS A: Okay. Our next testifier is Jason Medeiros. Is Mr. Medeiros here? I don't see him.
Next testifier, Jacob Verkerke, and Mr. Verkerke will be followed by Dick Mayer. Good
morning.
MR. VERKERKE: Good morning, Chair Baisa and Members of the General Plan Committee. My
name is Jacob Verkerke, I'm the President of the Waikapu Community Association. Yesterday
we had a number of members of the community in the audience, I think we've lost most of the
attendance. So I believe you have received e-mails though from members of the community in
support of the testimony that I'm about to offer. You have received written testimony from us
over the weekend, it's too lengthy to repeat here in the time allotted, so I'll try to summarize it
for you in the permitted time. The Waikapu Community Association sees a number of things in
Chapter 8 that it likes, but urges you to make three important changes. First, expand the Small
Town Growth Boundary around our town to include, at a minimum, the Waikapu Garden
Subdivision and possibly even the proposed Waiale Development. It's in Waikapu, we might as
well make it part of that growth boundary. Second, elevate the directive on Pages 8-25 and 8-26
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of the changes tracking version of Chapter 8, that infrastructure development be coordinated with
all developments neighboring Waikapu. Elevate that directive to the status of policy, most likely
under Goal 8-1 on Page 8-11. And third and most importantly, rescind the Rural Growth
Boundary for the portion of the Puunani Development that's within that boundary to maintain the
agricultural open space between Waikapu and Wailuku. Please read our written testimony
`cause it will cite many justifications found in Chapters 1 through 8 of the Maui Island Plan for
these requested changes. It also shows on the included maps the illustration for our arguments.
The justification for the third request to change can be summed up in the answer to these three
questions. Does size matter? Is greed good? And will the government's left hand ever know
what the right hand is doing or will it continue to talk out of both sides of its mouth? Let's
answer these questions in reverse order. Question three, the one about left and right hand,
Chapters 1 through 8 of the Maui Island Plan build a comprehensive case, often even cohesively
and convincingly that Maui is a special...is special because of its remaining small town
character, its spectacular scenery, its agriculture history and future, its people that cherish the
special places they love to live in, and their strong commitment to protecting this special
community. We cannot then disregard all that buildup in the Maui Island Plan and conclude that
a Rural Growth Boundary for Puunani is consistent and appropriate. Leaving that Rural Growth
Boundary in the Maui Island Plan is like putting in a get-out-of-jail-free card for all future
speculators and developers to wave in the air and say, but you have already compromised this
plan -MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MR. VERKERKE: --so you must allow us to do it some more. We need to make sure that the hands
and mouth of the Maui Island Plan are working in unison. Question two, is greed good? The
insistence of Puunani speculators on including the Rural Growth Boundary--and they even asked
you to expand it yesterday--is an interesting variant on the have versus have-not issue. The
1,100 residents live in Waikapu because their kupuna like the community and its sense of place
or they themselves selected Waikapu for those very same reasons. It is that small town identity
and lifestyle that we are trying to protect today. We like what we have. The Puunani developers
bought Prime Agriculture Land of their own free will but don't like what they have one bit and
can't wait to change it for their financial gain, even after they have gained your approval for
inclusion of a considerable portion of their property within the Urban Growth Boundary adjacent
to Wailuku.
MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MR. VERKERKE: Regardless of the fact that it flies in the face of the principles, guidelines, goals, and
objectives documented in the Maui Island Plan. It's all about the money. But greed is no longer
good. Agriculture open space to maintain the buffer between Waikapu and Wailuku is good.
Our community members feel proud of the increasing agriculture activity in our town. Quite a
few of us have lived next to a piggery for some 18 years now.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Verkerke, can you conclude, please?
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MR. VERKERKE: I have just the one point to make about -CHAIR BAISA: Okay, okay. You've had your four minutes -MR. VERKERKE: --does size matter.
CHAIR BAISA: --so let's try and wrap it up.
MR. VERKERKE: Okay. I'm almost there. The question one, that age-old question about size, too
often explicitly or implicitly, the size of the property or the financial interests drives the decision
making. Waikapu counts about 1,100 resident families and growing numbers of business. They
represent many hundreds of acres of property interest. The Waikapu Community Association
represents that whole area. Collectively, the geographical and property . . .(inaudible).
.

MS. HAMMAN: Five minutes.
MR. VERKERKE: --exceed those of the Puunani speculator owners. And we are very much in favor of
maintaining that agriculture open space buffer.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, mister...
MR. VERKERKE: Thank you for the time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Verkerke. Members, questions for Mr. Verkerke? Seeing none, thank
you very much.
MR. VERKERKE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Dick Mayer, and Mr. Mayer will be followed by Lesley Bruce.
MR. MAYER: If I could ask the Council members to take out my testimony that I submitted, I'd like to
refer to it.
CHAIR BAISA: We all got it handy.
MR. MAYER: Thank you very much. Thank you, Madam Chair -CHAIR BAISA: Go right ahead.
MR. MAYER: --and Members. The GPAC had an assignment and that was to try to put together Urban
and Rural Growth Boundaries as directed by the ordinance, and we took that job very, very
seriously. And we designed the boundaries with many considerations, obviously where growth
would be most likely, where it would cost the least for infrastructure, et cetera, and we came up
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with the boundary lines. We looked at how many units were going to be needed in the plan. The
Planning Department was kind enough to give us the figures of entitled units, and then they
projected up to 2030 what additional number of units would be needed. So we put together our
boundaries. What I...and what this Committee has done, unfortunately I think, is bloated out
those boundary lines with a number of approvals of projects. And on the list that I gave out
yesterday, I want to just quickly go over, 'cause in three particular areas, in three particular
districts the number is now far in excess of what is needed. In South Maui there are about 2,400
additional units more than what is needed. In Upcountry now over 2,000 units, and in West
Maui, a very sizeable amount of over 4,200 additional units are needed...are being put into the
boundary lines. Why is that important? It's going to be coming back to you folks in the Council
to put together a budget over the future to provide the infrastructure for all of these areas. And
the cost that we saw in Appendix C which unfortunately now is no longer part of this plan is well
over a billion, and that was just the beginning of the costs and only some of the costs that would
be involved. We're talking about multi-billions of dollars of County infrastructure costs if the
urban areas are spread out as being proposed now by the Committee, and I urge you to cut back.
Let me speak about some of the particular projects. In West Maui you have there and you look
at the bottom of that list, about five or six very, very large projects. Now that's in addition to
Kapalua Mauka which you don't see there. You don't see Puukolii up on the hill there. Those
are all large projects that already been allowed. And now you've added to the North Lahaina
HFDC, you raised it from 800 to 2,000 units. Kaanapali 2020 has two components, it has the
1,800 units that's in addition to Puukolii which is 900, and the Wainee area of about...in South
Lahaina of around 800 more units. Kaanapali 2020 is several very, very large projects. Olowalu
has 2,400 units. Now you may have constantly heard 1,500, but in their EIS they clearly state
that there'll be 900 ohana units in that project.
MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MR. MAYER: So I urge you to say which ones of those should be cut out because you have huge
infrastructure costs if you build them all. In South Maui you added Makena up at mauka which
is an additional 390 acres or 740 units up there. They already have 2,700 units entitled, fully
entitled at this stage, they don't need that. Haliimaile, Maui Land and Pine has too many
projects, they can't even build one let alone build all of these projects that have been allowed,
including Pulelehua, Kapalua Mauka. So what I'm urging you to do is cut back on those
projects. And finally Central Maui, Puunani is now asking for even more units, and I think you
should honor the request of the Waikapu Association. And lastly, with regard to the transfer of
Ag land to Rural Growth Boundaries that has been requested in Haiku in particular, I would urge
you to do two things, one of which you have already done. And that is allow farming...
MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MR. MAYER: If you go and do any of those is to allow farming, and the second thing is, put a special
statement that says no Ag lot can be subdivided below two acres in size. That would be the two
acre Rural thing, and put that specifically in there rather than saying no reduction in density. Be
a very a specific number, no lot can be subdivided below two acres. And I thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Mayer. Members, questions for Mr. Mayer? Seeing none,
thank you very much. And thank you for the worksheet.
MR. MAYER: Thank you. And I did put a second sheet in there referring to each of the projects.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MR. MAYER: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Lesley Bruce, and Ms. Bruce will be followed by Charlie Jencks.
MS. BRUCE: Good morning, Baisa. Good morning, Council members.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, Ms. Bruce. Can you get close to the microphone? You have a
beautiful soft voice.
MS. BRUCE: My name is Lesley Ann Bruce, I represent myself. In the year 2030, it is estimated that
one in four people in Hawaii will be senior citizens. I don't think this plan has really accounted
for that information. The carrying capacity in Hawaii needs to incorporate elders, and the
carrying capacity of Maui's land and ocean needs to incorporate elders. I oppose the proposed
expansion in Haliimaile. Baldwin Avenue has basically become a bike lane. The expansion
proposes three additional roads onto Baldwin Avenue where the Kamole Weir enters carrying
lots of chlorine, poisonous chlorine for the Kamole Weir. It's a very dangerous process. And in
Haliimaile the pine trucks also add congestion to the road. Haliimaile Road itself will have to be
expanded by the County to be four lanes to accommodate the new traffic, and Haleakala
Highway will have to be at least six lanes. Thank you for not including Ohana Kai at Maalaea.
In 1942 my parents bought an acre at Maalaea, and we had intended to have a small place there
to live eventually because the plantation provided housing for us in the meantime. In '72 we got
changed by the 701 Plan to be four stories, and we couldn't afford to pay the taxes. And when
we tried to get it downzoned and it wasn't possible, and we tried to buy out the neighbors who
wanted to develop. I had $30,000 in my pocket and that's what the place was worth at that time,
and I took the money to her and said please don't develop at Maalaea, it's a mistake. This is a
very small place and the reef is very full of fish, and we have the three tuna boats catching nehu
in front of our house every day, and Mr. Tom from Waikapu throwing net and catching ulua. So
she said no, she wanted to be rich. I said we already have three houses on the beach at Kihei, she
said no, she was going to be sitting on a pink cloud, playing her harp looking down at us
suffering at Maalaea. Now the ocean is rising and we are probably going to be somewhat
underwater. It will be a good dive site -MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MS. BRUCE: --on the lower floors. Thank you very much.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Ms. Bruce, hold on. Any questions for Ms. Bruce? Seeing
none, thank you very much. Next testifier is Mr. Charlie Jencks, and he'll be followed by Heidi
Bigelow. Ms. Bigelow is the last person who has signed up to testify. If anybody else wants to
testify, would you please sign up ASAP. Good morning, Mr. Jencks.
MR. JENCKS: Good morning, Madam Chair. My name is Charlie Jencks here representing Pacific
Rim Land and the partnerships of Puunani. First of all, I want to thank the Committee. The last
time we met and discussed Puunani, you did decide to establish a 70-acre Urban area at the
intersection of Kuikahi and H'Piilani which we asked for which was amended up from 53 to 70
acres. You also established the remainder of the property or the acreage which is about 139
acres in a Rural Growth Boundary. We talked about the issue of land use compatibility, a
transitional zone between Kehalani which is Urban going I guess south towards Waikapu which
is approximately a mile away. We talked about the issue of conflicting land uses between
Agriculture and Urban, and the conflicts therein, the potential for conflict. Saw the logic of that
and established that Rural Growth Boundary for the entire area. I left the meeting... after I left
the meeting, there was a motion to revise that plan that was approved by the Committee to
include a small Agricultural area below Old Waikapu Road between the Waiolani Mauka
community and the newly approved Urban area in Puunani. After a lot of discussion about
conflicting land uses, you went backwards from a Rural area where we could control land use to
an Ag area which goes back to the same issues we talked about in the prior discussion which
it...there's no logic to this. So what I'm handing out today are two documents. One is a series
of petitions signed by the Waiolani community, the Waiolani Pikake community and the
Waiolani Mauka community supporting the Rural Growth Boundary. There's 26 signatures.
Those folks are all working. They support the Rural Growth Boundary. They don't support this
change from Rural Growth Boundary back to Ag for the obvious reasons. And I've also
provided to you a listing of issues that when time permits in the context of the Puunani
discussion we can go through. My concerns, my recommendations are on that list, as well as a
map that describes what currently is on the plan for the Puunani community which we need to
discuss with regard to the agricultural addendum. Any questions?
CHAIR BAISA: Questions for Mr. Jencks? Mr. Jencks, I'll ask you the same question I asked Mr. Carr
yesterday. When we get to this part of the review, will someone be available?
MR. JENCKS: I will be available.
CHAIR BAISA: You'll be here? Okay. I think it's really important in case questions come up that we
need input from you.
MR. JENCKS: Not a problem.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any further questions? Seeing none, thank you for
being here.
MR. JENCKS: Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Next testifier and the last person who signed up to testify that I know of is Heidi
Bigelow. Ms. Bigelow.
MS. BIGELOW: Good morning, Councilmember Baisa, Chair Baisa and members. My name is Heidi
Bigelow. I have been up here testifying a few times before. Today, I'm testifying on my own
behalf. Generally, I've been advising caution on this Plan. There's an extreme level of detail
that if we're going to go to that we need to be sure that we're accurate. Today, I'm going to talk
about there's sensitive lands that are shown on the maps, in purple on the maps. When I was
looking at the Haiku area maps--Haiku is where I live--I noticed that there's sensitive lands over
the property that I live on right over my house. Looking further, especially in Haiku on
properties right across from the Fourth Marine Division existing properties, the sensitive lands
cover the entire parcels, and I don't know what that means. On Table 8-2 they're defined as
lands that contain development constraint such as steep slopes over 20 percent, floodplains,
significant drainage features, and adjacent to a forested area. And then in the implementation
strategy it talks about site design, review, and approval. That areas with significant development
constraints or these sensitive lands are avoided or appropriate mitigation matters are incorporated
into projects. I guess I don't know what that means, especially, you know, on a property, the
existing parcels with existing homes or subdivided lots if your entire property is in sensitive
lands. So again, I'm not opposing sensitive lands, but I advise caution on drawing these maps
and making them accurate so that it does meet that criteria that is listed, the steep slopes,
floodplains, drainage, and forested regions. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none,
Ms. Bigelow, thank you. The Chair will give one more opportunity for anyone who would like
to testify this morning. Please understand that this is a very important time to testify if you want
to. Seeing nobody coming forward, Members, without objection, the Chair will close public
testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

CHAIR BALSA: Okay. That takes care of public testimony. We're going to take a break, and we'll
come back in 15 minutes. Chair needs to get some things ready for getting into discussions and
deliberations. So the meeting will be in recess for 15 minutes. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:

10:07 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:27 a.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . .(gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order. Give everybody a chance
to get seated. I'm sorry that we needed a little more time than we had planned on, but when we
embark on a new part of the puzzle, every time we do it, it takes us a little while to line up
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everything and make sure that we're all on the same page and we're ready to rock and roll.
Okay. By correspondence dated October 8, 2012 I transmitted a revised version of Chapter 8
incorporating the Committee's revisions to the text and maps, further revisions proposed by the
Department of planning, and nonsubstantive revisions. You should have a copy that shows the
revisions in track changes and a clean copy incorporating the revisions. The revised maps are
also included with the clean copy. Today, we will be working off the Ramseyered version, and
we'll try that and if it doesn't help then we could always go back to clean, but we're going to try
with the Ramseyered version to help you figure out what we changed. We will also take care of
Appendix B which is a summary of the goals, objectives, and policies of the Maui Island Plan,
and Appendix D which is the detailed map book. Finally, I intend for us to vote on the revised
proposed bill. Members, you will note that the bill we will focus on is the one that was
transmitted to you by correspondence dated October 15, 2012 entitled A Bill for an Ordinance
Amending Chapter 2.80B, Maui County Code, Relating to the Maui Island Plan. The bill
incorporates definitions into Section 2.80B.020, Maui County Code. The revised proposed bill
that we will act on refers to the attached Maui Island Plan as an exhibit. The Chair will entertain
a motion to approve Chapter 8, including the maps and the text.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve all the text and maps for Chapter 8.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. I have a motion by Member Couch, seconded by Member
White. Member Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. I think you mentioned and if not, just in case,
we're going to do any amendments a section at a time starting with the introduction, is that
correct?
CHAIR BAISA: That's correct.

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And the introduction on the Ramseyered version goes from Page 8-1 to
8-21. I would like to note, the Members to note that there are some sections that the staff had
suggested some changes, and I get...it's my understanding that they're highlighted in the light
blue. Is that correct, staff?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning staff.
MR. SUMMERS: Yes, that's correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And just a question for the staff. There's some blue stuff that is in text that is
not highlighted but it's underlined in blue, and then there's purple. What is the significance of
those two separate colors?
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CHAIR BAISA: Staff, if you could help Mr. Couch so we all understand the color coding here. Please
use the mic.
MS. BOSCO: Thank you, Member Couch. Simone Bosco with Planning. I think to keep it simple the
staff suggestions which are highlighted in a light blue are suggestions that the Planning
Department has provided at the behest of the Committee, and in most cases they are also
cleanup, housekeeping comments and improvements. So each light-blue highlighted area also is
associated with a comment in the margin, and so those are primarily the new additions.
Everything else is work that came prior to the recent update to the plan.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well if I can...thank you for that. If I can draw your attention to Page 8-4, at
the top of the Ramseyered version. Notice you have some stuck that is struck in blue but then
underlined in I'll call it purple and then struck in purple, so I'm not sure what the significance in
those two sets of colors are if there is any.
CHAIR BAISA: Just go ahead, Ms. Bosco.
MS. BOSCO: Are you speaking of the...my version has red, not purple, so are you speaking -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Whatever, red, purple.
MS. BOSCO: --at the very top? Okay. That was actually a Council Services amendment. This is
a...very much of a working document, so you will find that many comments are also from
Council Services, and changes are from Council Services. The blue above that is actually work
that was done in the original...the original work that was done by the Committee early on, not
the...it's not the recent updates.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. BOSCO: So...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Then the next question is to Council Services. For instance, that right there, 84 where it says Directed Growth Plan will provide the framework for future. Is that something
that we put in?
MS. HAMMAN: Yes, Madam Chair, those are changes that the Committee made.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. HAMMAN: Those changes were made directly to the text in some instances while the Committee
was meeting on the matter.
CHAIR BAISA: So if we go to the clean copy, it will include this reddish purple correction?
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MS. HAMMAN: Yes, that's correct.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: As well as the blue?
CHAIR BAISA: Right. And if you want to put the clean copy alongside the side...the copy that's
Ramseyered you probably can see the differences.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Further discussion? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And then for my first suggestion, is on Page 8-6 at the bottom
where it says, the RGB is intended to identify and protect the character of our Rural
communities.

CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'd like to add in there some mention of HRS 165 which is the Right to Farm
Act, and to say that in Rural areas as well that the Right to Farm Act be applied to our Rural
areas.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning Department, can you respond to that?
MR. SPENCE: We certainly concur. I'm not exactly sure of the language. We can come up with
something.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Then I would like to move...I would like to make a motion to amend this to
allow for Rural areas of two acres or larger, that we allow the Right to Farm Act to take
precedence.
MR. GIROUX: Chair? Would you like...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Yeah, all right.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Giroux, if you could please comment. When Mr. Giroux has to scratch his head,
we're in trouble.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I know.
MR. GIROUX: The community plan cannot change State law, okay. The Right to Farm Act is State
law. Basically, what the Right to Farm Act says is that if you are conducting agricultural activity
despite your zoning, if you're doing agricultural activity then you have a right to do that as long
-23-

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
October 16, 2012

as you're not violating custom and practice and you're not drifting. So the fact that our zoning in
Rural allows for agricultural activities, State law would protect that activity.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So CC&Rs can't say you can't have...you can't limit the number of animals or
the types of animals or anything like that in a Rural subdivision?
MR. GIROUX: Well, I think that's where you would lose your protection as far as...because your
CC&Rs is a private contract. Basically, when the person buys the property, if they agree to that,
then they would restrict themselves from that activity.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But does HRS 165, the Right to Farm Act, does that preclude...does it allow
for CC&Rs to prohibit those kind of things or does it override CC&Rs?
MR. GIROUX: I would argue that it... you would have problems if it was zoned Rural.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You would have problems with?
MR. GIROUX: Because I think the...in preventing CC&Rs from preventing agricultural activity. If it's
zoned...if it's State Ag and County Ag, the law says, State law says that you cannot create
CC&Rs to disrupt farming. But in Rural I don't think it has that protection.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Can we put language in here to allow for that protection on Rural lots two
acres or greater?
MR. GIROUX: Well then you start getting into zoning. Your Rural zoning should state that
CC&Rs...if you're going to subdivide into a Rural lot, you should not allow CC&Rs that would
disrupt the practices of farming.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So that would be a condition of zoning then?
MR. GIROUX: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So we can put in here to encourage when zoning of two acres or larger to
basically uphold HRS 165 even though it doesn't apply or I don't know how. How would you...
MR. GIROUX: What you want, and I'm not going to tell you what you want.
CHAIR BAISA: What you think we want?
MR. GIROUX: What I...what you think I think you want is you want a policy that will direct the
Council when looking at your zoning ordinances to create a policy that would disallow CC&Rs
that disrupt farming activities or agricultural activities in Rural zoning. That's my best shot at it.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And that sounds like what I'm looking for, but I think it needs to be
somehow mentioned in this section just in the intro. So I guess the motion would be to set a
policy to allow for the restriction of CC&Rs in two or more acre Rural lots.
MR. GIROUX: To disallow CC&Rs.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH:
To disallow, yeah.
that's...there's two...

Disallow CC&Rs from disallowing...I know

MR. GIROUX: From interfering.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: From interfering with the Right to Farm Act. Okay, that's good.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Spence.
MR. GIROUX: . .(Inaudible). . agricultural activity.
CHAIR BAISA: Sounds like Mr. Spence might have some language, Mr. Giroux. Let's see what he has
to say.
MR. SPENCE: Madam Chair, I was going to direct that question to a different section. In 8-12 when
we talk specifically about the Rural Growth -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: --Boundary and policies, we could...there's a bunch of policies in there and we can
address it at that time rather than...
CHAIR BAISA: Putting it here.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: And I do agree with Mr. Giroux, that's something that we should address at our Zoning
Code and not attempt to zone within the Maui Island Plan.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, that's fine.
CHAIR BAISA: You're okay...
MR. SPENCE: We can set the policy to go in that direction however.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, yes.
CHAIR BAISA: You're okay, Mr. Couch?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right. That's fine. Yep, that works.
CHAIR BAISA: Anything else?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: If the Members are...if no other Member has any comments up...I'm up to the
table now 8-2. Just to let the Members know that there have been some staff suggestions.
Comment CE-16 and comment CE-17. I personally like them, but I want the members to take a
look at 'em. But if you go down to sensitive land, I believe we were talking about lands that
contain development constraints including steep slopes. I thought our Steep Slope Ordinance
talked about percentages and not degrees?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning Department.
MR. SUMMERS: Yes, we had talked about percentages, but when we actually did the mapping it was
done in degrees. So we want to make sure that we were consistent . . .(inaudible).
. .

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: In the Steep Slope Ordinance?
MR. SUMMERS: Not in the Steep Slope Ordinance, I'm talking about this particular change relates to
the maps we had prepared, and there was an inconsistency between the map and the text here.
So staff just clarified that inconsistency, corrected it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Which then created an inconsistency with our Steep Slope Ordinance?
MR. SUMMERS: That may be the case if the Steep Slope Ordinance was done in percentages.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Then to the Department, does that matter if there's a difference here in
Table 8-2? If it doesn't matter then I'm fine with it, but I think there may be a concern. Either
staff or ordinance...I mean Corp. Counsel.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers, are you trying to answer or are we going to give this to Mr. Giroux?
MR. SPENCE: Well let me jump in.
CHAIR BAISA: All right, mister...go ahead.
MR. SPENCE: Madam Chair, I'm not sure that if there is an inconsistency or not, but that is certainly
one of the areas I've been concerned about all the way through this plan. Maybe for the
Members, maybe the question is, is should sensitive lands be in this table at all? We removed
the other maps from the plan. We put them in appendices into technical studies that the sensitive
lands were removed completely out of all those other maps, so. Or I should say those maps were
removed out of the plan as, you know, primary maps. Perhaps they should come out of here as
well and off of the growth maps. Remember...if the Committee remembers, we had that long
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discussion about are we in it, are we out, are we, you know, is this really a sensitive land or is
this flat spot on my property no longer sensitive. Or, you know, it's...we just had a lot of
questions about how are we going to do this. So my suggestion is they should come off of the
growth maps, and this definition should come out of here. That would eliminate any
inconsistency with our steep growth...or...our steep growth, I'm sorry, our Steep Slopes
Ordinance.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well I...and I understand where you're coming from. I thought we discussed
that the sensitive land designations were on more of a kind of take a look at this, it wasn't exact
boundaries. Corp. Counsel, if those are left in, is all of sudden are those exact boundaries? I
thought we said that only the Urban Growth Boundaries and the Rural Growth Boundaries and
the Small Town Growth Boundaries were going to be the exact, the only thing that is by law,
required in 2.80.
MR. GIROUX: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Giroux, if you can help.
MR. GIROUX: Oh, thanks. I hope I can. This is going back to the fundamental issue we had of what is
required by 2.80B where it says that we have to have maps that show our Urban Growth
Boundaries. What we do with those maps in between is basically becomes your own creation.
How do we deal with that is going to be, have to be clarified. If you're putting something on the
map that you clearly at this point is saying that you do not have a regulatory scheme for, then
that pushes it to the idea that that possibly should be on a diagram. Because diagrams are
conceptual, they are not delineated perfectly, and they do not have a regulatory scheme backing
them up to show how you're going to deal with that property. So by putting something that
theoretically should be on a diagram on your Urban and Rural Growth Maps creates a real fuzzy
area for planners and lawyers, and for your citizens, because they're going to be asking that
question. Whether you attempt to answer it here or not, they are still going to be asking that
question when they're trying to use this product. So if you're going for clarity and what you're
saying is that you're thinking that this is conceptual and you're not too sure about the accuracy
of these lines, then you should by good reasoning move these to a diagram that would be
included in the General Plan, but it's very clear what the purpose of that is for. It's going to help
you to further identify these areas and further create regulatory schemes for them, and your
policies within the plan should lead us to believe that, that is what we're doing. Otherwise, if
you just throw this on the Urban Growth Boundary and we have no other direction, we really are
going to be left to litigation to figure it out, and I don't think that's the cleanest way to start your
general planning process. So these answers I mean are necessary, but all I can do is give you the
framework of what we're working for, because this is an organic document at this point. At any
point you could create this to be more regulatory or you could create it to be less regulatory and
more conceptual. So that needs to be debated amongst the Members who are going to vote for it,
because otherwise the lawyers are going to be only left with how do we interpret maps and
diagrams, and how do we look at the intent of the legislative body when we're trying to apply
this either in the planning room or in the court room.
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Wow.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The question I have then to the Department is, you know, we have all this, the
purple areas in all of our Urban Growth Maps is listed as sensitive areas. Have all the
landowners been informed that these are sensitive lands and that we're all of a sudden making
them...we're requiring all the constraints and what not. And then again to Corp. Counsel, is this
yet another form of potential taking? I don't know. This is...opens a lot of questions now.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. The...
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. The sensitive land category was intended more as a review procedure as
opposed to a statement that an area should not be developed. So the Department never did notify
property owners of the existence of these sensitive lands. I would like to point out and echo
what the Director said in that we had a very extensive discussion about our previous maps in the
document, and there was a decision...I just think in the administrative process we need to be
very clear in terms of what direction we're taking. So in a previous meeting the Committee
made a decision to move the sensitive land map into a technical study. The Department at that
time was not directed to remove the pink areas off the Directed Growth Maps because we had
not...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Purple.
MR. SUMMERS: Purple areas. To get...to remove those from the Directed Growth Maps, so staff did
not pursue that. But there's this broader question of consistency, and consistency with the
previous decisions that the Committee has made. In this case, we do have the definition, it
remains on the table. Staff in its cleanup simply noticed the 20 degrees versus 20 percent, so we
were clarifying that. But in terms of a broad notification for these areas, the staff at that time did
not feel it was necessary since we were talking more of an administrative permit type of review
that would have to be adopted through some sort of a legislative or rule-making procedure.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So you're saying that there is a...in the list of...in No. 20 on the list of
technical studies and all the maps that we moved over there, the diagrams, one of them is the
sensitive lands?
MR. SUMMERS: That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So we have it in two places now?
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MR. SPENCE: Yes.
MR. SUMMERS: We've always had it in two places, that's correct.
MR. SPENCE: Actually like three places or four. It's one of those things that repeated itself on several
maps. It would be redundant to have 'em here as well. Just for note, I quickly looked up the
Steep Slopes Ordinance, it talks about 35 degrees...oh, excuse me, 35 percent grade. This says
20 percent.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Twenty degrees.
MR. SPENCE: Degrees.
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, 20 degrees comports with roughly 22 percent.
MR. SPENCE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: . .(inaudible). . .
MR. SPENCE: If...I'm sorry? I know it was Councilmember Cochran's Committee.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: At some point if...I mean they should be consistent; otherwise, there's going to be
arguments in front of commission and Council and other places on what people should be doing.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair feels the same way, that, you know, we better strive for some consistency. It's
where we get into trouble when we have one thing here and one in another place.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well, Madam Chair, there was a...before we even get to that little thing there
was the whole comment about just removing it from this table and referring it -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --to it in the technical studies section. I, you know, I'm hesitant...if there's a
way we can just say that this is not regulatory on this map...Mr. Giroux, I see the grimace on
your face. I would rather see them just to remind people where it is; however, when we make
this Urban Growth Boundary Map, you know, that's the one that we're making into law. Does
that say everything on that map is in law or just the Urban Growth and Rural Growth and Small
Town Growth Boundaries?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Giroux.
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MR. GIROUX: Thank you, Chair. Just for the record, the look on my face was of pain, not of disgust.
We have so much litigation in deciding and in policymaking, in what is regulatory, what is
guidance. You know if you got a regulatory map, the user should be able to pick it up and
realize that, that's regulatory and that, that's going to guide the decision making.

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But if we put language in there saying that the only regulatory part about this
is the Urban, Small Town, and Rural Growth Boundaries and that's it, the rest is for information
only, is that no, yes?
MR. GIROUX: I'm going to agree with you and say okay, that might work. And again, look at these
Urban Growth Maps, you're putting greenways, greenbelts, parks, so is that what you want to
do? I mean is...I'm just asking.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I'd sure like to hear from the other Members.
CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely. Ms. Cochran has been trying to say something but I've been waiting for
you to ask your questions. Ms. Cochran, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you for the lively discussion,
Mr. Couch. So a couple pages later it states a whole laundry list here, one through ten of guiding
land use principles. Number six in particular is about sensitive lands. So it's a guiding type
principle when we are going to utilize UGBs, and basically explaining what's within, what's
without. And so I think it's quite useful for it to be here, personally, and it follows through with
the whole document and this intro section. So and it's stated as a guiding land use principle.
And if I recall, Kapalua Mauka knew real well that those purple sensitive lands were marked on
their project, and they did not fail to let us know this. So I know people out there are very aware
of what color coordination is going on on their little pieces land out there. Ms. Bigelow was here
to state also. So I don't believe that people are going to be caught off-guard all of a sudden, and
there's reason why they're noted sensitive in their areas. So that's my comments, Chair. Thank
you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Any other Members want to contribute to this discussion?
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm a little concerned about consistency with, between the...what we're
calling maps and what we're calling diagrams, and if we're moving maps to diagrams in other
cases because it...where we're including the sensitive lands, it seems that some of these items
belong on the diagrams, not the maps. And I would agree that whatever we do with regards to a
percentage or degrees with respect to the slope, it should be consistent with this, with our
ordinance, not a new number. So that's my two cents.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Anybody else? Chair Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair, thank you. And, you know, because I don't know how
else to say it I'm just going to be real blunt, yeah. I think we heard it from one of the testifiers
this morning that said this plan is so specific that where you...I don't know how to draw the line
on what is determined to be a plan versus a directive. And for me, I kind of agree with the
testifier who says that I think this plan should be vague in nature and allow the communities the
opportunity to actually draw the specific lines in the sand. You know so here I am again at the
hour saying the same thing I said three years ago, you know, so for me, my concerns with
sensitive lands is for the big landowner, yeah, I can agree with comments made by Ms. Cochran.
But for the small landowner that had not been notified...and we've had many of them who have
come up for other regards as well who did not know, then this becomes an issue to me. So I
have issues. And just as part of Mr. Giroux's comments in terms...in the discussion with Mr.
Couch regarding UBGs, the Rural Growth Boundary areas and the like, my problem becomes I
don't know what the next process is when the community plans do not agree with the directives
we are setting. And then what the hell happens? What has precedent? Which...I don't even
know what plan has precedent, and we're almost done with the Maui Island Plan. And six years
ago nobody has told us which plan has precedent, and I ask it again years later. Which plan has
precedent? We are so specific that we are convoluting the next process which is really the meat
of it all which is the communities. Amen.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Mateo. Mr. Mateo, you must be clairvoyant, because this
is a subject that those of us that work on staffing this Committee are talking about. And in fact,
we'll be meeting again this afternoon to discuss this subject to try to come to a meeting of the
minds so that we can work with the Committee and with the public to specify and get good
language as to, you know, how these plans are going to relate to each other, and how they'll be
implemented, because we have the same concerns. I've had them like you from the very
beginning. I've always felt that I would have preferred to see the community plans first, but, you
know, we inherited a process and a law and so we're going along here with the process and the
law trying to be good little soldiers and follow what we're supposed to do and get it done. But it
is frustrating, and we want to be really careful because we're not here to make more humbug for
the people or for the County or for anybody. We want to wind up with something that's going to
be helpful, and it's kind of scary, we are blazing trails here and that is not easy to do. So be
patient, let's just try to move along here, and I promise you that we are very aware of the big
issues and we will be dealing with them before we're done here. We have to make that
extremely clear as to when things will be in effect and what will be, what will trump what, and
we've got to be sure. By the way, the Chair wants to apologize. I did not note the presence of
Member Carroll. He joined us long before the break. Mr. Carroll, thank you for being here.
And also, we also have acquired another GIS person, Mark King is also patiently sitting in the
back. So we're all ready to rumble. Mr. Couch, do you want to proceed with any kind of action?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well until we resolve the whole which is regulatory and which isn't, I'm going
to at least move to change the 20 degrees to say 35...greater than 35 percent. I believe that's
what the steep slope...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
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CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. White. Any further discussion of
that change? I think we all know what it's about. Ms. Cochran.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Yeah, I'd rather change the ordinance than do it this
way. But anyway, I'll go with this for now.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And the ordinance says 35 percent, is that correct? Greater than 35 percent?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, and I want 20.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I know.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran, you gotta hang out for what you want. Thank you for being a player.
Yes, Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. It...with this change it brings into question
what the calculation was on the sensitive lands, whether they were based on the 20 percent or
20 degrees, and will they now have to be recalibrated.
CHAIR BAISA: I wouldn't be able to answer. Who can answer?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well it just, I guess it just points to the fact that they need to be moved
off of what, you know, what map may be -CHAIR BALSA: Off of the table.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --you know regulatory as opposed to a diagram.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We have a motion on the floor. Any further discussion? All those in favor, say
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. It carries with seven ayes and two Members excused,
Member Victorino and Member Pontanilla.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Pontanilla and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, any further amendments? Or any of the Members?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That brings up the whole question is, you know, I think we shouldn't go any
further until we decide what's regulatory and what isn't.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning, any comments?
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Couch, could you re-ask that question?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The question is, you know, what is regulatory and what isn't. We want...I
mean it's my understanding that this Committee wants Urban Growth Boundaries, Small Town
Growth Boundaries, and Rural Growth Boundaries as per 2.80B to be the regulatory pieces of
this chapter. Now the fact that we have preservation, park, greenbelt, greenway, sensitive land,
and ag--well ag is anything that isn't marked--on these maps, does that...under land use planning
types, are those regulatory? Are those things that we're saying must happen?
MR. SPENCE: Well we previous...the Committee previously said in part one of their...in the very
introduction to the Maui Island Plan that the only regulatory maps are the Growth Maps,
everything else is a diagram. If there are diagrammatic--I think that's the proper word--elements
on these Growth Maps and this Committee wants them to be diagrams only, I suggest we put
them onto something different other than these Growth Maps.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Giroux, again the question goes to you rather, you know, succinctly, I
think. If these preservation, park, greenbelt, greenway, sensitive lands are marked on this map,
are they considered regulatory even if we say they're not? And I understand what they're
considered as opposed to what's going to happen when somebody comes and says, wait, it's on
the map so therefore it must be. We've had this discussion before but I just want to make sure.
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MR. GIROUX: Yeah. I'll repeat that discussion then. The...again, these maps are going to be what
you say they are. Okay. Now it's in the execution and administration of using these maps where
the confusion is going to be created. You know you've got more than a handful of planners who
are interfacing with people who are bringing in plans, bringing in permits, bringing in use
changes, I mean constantly looking at these types of land use patterns, and their job is going to
be to go through this Maui Island Plan and ensure consistency with that permit to your plan. So
you can see where they're... when they're looking through these maps where there could be
misunderstandings as far as what is the intent and purpose of that map. And I think planners are
trained...I probably have no... I probably cannot speak to this at all, but I would assume 'cause I
have, as a lawyer, I have to rely on my experts that they are trained, to look at maps as either
regulatory or a guidance. And if they're regulatory then they're going to tell somebody they can
or cannot do something. If they're guidance, then they would work with the person and try to
look for accommodations and see what kind of agreements they could come up with or convince
commissions and boards to create conditions that would accommodate these types of conceptual
ideas. And I think that's where the problem is, is because one can easily make the mistake to
think that because I'm the planner, I should make sure that this happens instead of leaving it up
to the process of a commission decision, a board decision, a Council decision. And that's where
we get the lawsuits, that's where Corp. Counsel, we get filed with these complaints saying, you
know, your department is violating the law. This document does not do what your department
thinks it says it does.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Even though we...if we...1 mean this is a plan. This is a pretty detailed plan
for a general plan, so in that we say look, these are just for you to consider, these are not
regulatory. The only regulatory things are the Urban Growth Boundaries, Small Town Growth
Boundaries, and Rural Growth Boundaries. Everything else is not regulatory. If it's on the map,
if it's in the text, shouldn't that be enough for the Department to say okay, it's not regulatory?
MR. GIROUX: I would hope so.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well but I mean are you going to...
MR. GIROUX: But being an attorney for the County for the last seven years, I mean, you know, even
when something says conceptual on it, our Department gets involved, and we gotta spend
hundreds of hours in litigation. And we gotta go to the court and explain why it's our position
when something says conceptual, as large as you can possibly make it, why the County is
insisting that it's making a regulation without going through the proper procedures of creating
rules and regulation. So this is an opportunity to avoid that. Separate your mapping, make it
clear that one map which is required by law is regulatory, and everything else that you wish
would happen, which needs another law to happen, which needs another zoning to happen,
which needs another regulatory rule or administrative rule to happen, put it on a diagram so the
planners are clear and they know what to do when they have a permit in front of them. This is
what we're talking about, streamlining, streamlining, streamlining. Instead of causing confusion,
create clarity. You have a mandate under 2.80B to create a map, m-a-p, it says map. That's your
Growth Boundaries. You have a planning document this thick, fill it up with all the diagrams
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you want, and that's the way you're going to keep the lawyers out of it, because we don't have to
go down to the Planning Department every 15 minutes and explain to the planners that no, what
they meant was the purple stuff isn't regulatory, the red stuff is. And that's our reality, that's the
administration of a document, and that's your money and that's the people of Maui's money
paying for a lawyer to go do a planning job because the document's not clear and concise. So go
ahead, put conceptual, put not regulatory, go ahead. It'll work. It'll get your map done.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Giroux. I think that's pretty clear. Mr. Couch. I get it. If it's
regulatory, put it in and mark it regulatory. If it's visionary or we think this is a cool idea, it
doesn't become regulatory.
MR. GIROUX: And I'm sorry if I offended . . .(inaudible).

. .

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, no, not at all.
CHAIR BAISA: No, no, Mr. Giroux, we appreciate your insights, that's what you're here for us. Thank
you.
MR. SPENCE: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: I'm going to mirror part of Mr. Giroux's comments that if it is...it would be better on a
different, the conceptual things to be on a different diagram, because there will be confusion as
people look at these maps. And I mean this is my experience over 20 years of working within
this Department and with all the different maps of what's required, what's not. If it's on a
conceptual diagram or even a desirable diagram, you know, where parks should be, where steep
slopes are located, all that, that's a lot clearer in the...as we take things through the Department,
through processing, and we get to commission and even when we get to Council. That
eliminates a whole set of arguments. So if this Committee would like us to make an entire set of
diagrams of where the parks should be, where the steep slopes are, et cetera, that's easy to do.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, I realize that, you know, this is something that, you know, we're going to
try to separate this stuff. Should we ask Planning to give us that? What stays in, what goes out?
MR. SPENCE: I'll say it should be easy to do. I can't speak for . . .(inaudible).

. .

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'd like to hear that, yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Spence, ball is in your court.
MR. SPENCE: Certainly we have all this on different layers, and we should be able to produce a set of
maps for the Committee. And they would just...or excuse me, diagrams.
- 35 -

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
October 16, 2012

CHAIR BAISA: Would we then like to defer working on this until we have something from Planning?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, definitely. I would like to see what they would come up with.
CHAIR BAISA: I think it might be a better use of time than sitting here -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --trying to go through it. If we had something from you, then we'll just work from it.
MR. SPENCE: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I don't know how long that would take. Would it be after lunch or...
CHAIR BAISA: Half an hour? Ten minutes?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, no, I mean we can continue on and -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, that's fine.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --prior to going into the each individual...
CHAIR BAISA: Correct. Because we can either do it this afternoon or if we don't get to it, we can do
it on Thursday.
MR. SPENCE: Madam Chair -CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: --we could not produce those kind of maps that quickly, those kind of diagrams, pardon
me, that quickly.
CHAIR BAISA: How long do you think you need?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I don't necessarily...it doesn't have to be on paper.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, we don't...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: How tough is it to do it up there to see what it would look like?
MR. SPENCE: Okay. I have staff that's saying we could do that now.
CHAIR BAISA: Wonderful.
- 36 -

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
October 16, 2012

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right. Well while they work on that, can we...Madam Chair, can we just
move on -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --from the table? Rather than...
CHAIR BAISA: Do you...wait. Are they saying they want to stop or are they saying they want to put it
up and work on it right now'? I want to be clear. GIS folks? Mr. Spence? Just tell me what you
guys want. Do you need a little minute to talk to each other?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, two-minute recess.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We're going to take a very brief recess. Please do not leave your chairs, and
we're going to consult with these folks. Just a minute. Meeting is in recess. . ..(gavel). . .
RECESS:

11:14 a.m.

RECONVENE:

11:17 a.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . .(gavel). . . The meeting will come back to order. Chair would thank you for that
brief recess while we consult with staff. You know we have a tremendous amount of wonderful
staff here that can move mountains, but in the best interest of time, it's the Chair's
recommendation that we will spend time looking at revised maps that will be regulatory and
other maps that'll pertain other things that we want to use in diagrams at a later meeting. It'll
probably take our MIS people at least a week to bring those to us. So in the meantime, we are
going to go ahead with reviewing the community...the maps and boundaries that we have.
Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Madam Chair, thank you. On that then moving to Page 8-11, you know,
on my notes anyway. If anybody has anything prior to that, if not, 8-11 where we have the
Table 8-3, where it talks about Small Town Growth Boundary type, State land use district. I
believe there could be Rural in there as well. Is that right?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It says it's only Urban, but I thought Urban and Rural.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. In the Small Town Boundary?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
MR. SUMMERS: I think, technically, you could, yes.
- 37 -

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
October 16, 2012

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So I move to add Urban/Rural in the State Land Use District Table.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. I have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Couch, anything else?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, that's...
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. We have seven ayes, two Members excused,
Member Victorino, Member Pontanilla.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Pontanilla and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Going on, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And again, if the other Members have any other
concerns -CHAIR BAISA: Any...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --pop in.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, please, Members, please raise your hand if you want my attention.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Otherwise, 18-12, 8.1.g, and I just want to check with Staff. Did we discuss
the word "shall" versus "may" in that? I don't seem to recall. I mean "shall" was pretty...is
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putting basically constraints or commands on other Councils. But I can't remember if we
discussed that or not.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Hamman can help.

MS. HAMMAN: Madam Chair, I'd have to go back and look at the minutes to determine what
happened during the discussion, but I can tell you that this change was made to the text as the
discussion was occurring. So I would assume that the Committee agreed to include that term
"shall", but I can check the minutes if you'd like.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Please. And the same on the next page on 8.2.m as well. Those are my two
concerns. And if we discussed it and went through that whole thing, then that's fine.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. She'll need some time to check -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right, right. That's -CHAIR BAISA: --so we can come back.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --when we come back. Yeah. And again, eight...I'll continue, I've got a few
notes here. So 8-18, the staff's suggestion CE33, where it says, "Every effort is made to
maximize the use of urban infill and redevelopment opportunities". I move to add "where
applicable". Or I mean, sorry, "where practical".
CHAIR BAISA: Can you repeat that location again, please?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'm sorry. Page 8-18 under...in the first paragraph, the last sentence.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Hokarna. Further discussion?
Seeing none, all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. We have seven ayes and two Members excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Pontanilla and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further amendments?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Just a clarification, Madam Chair, on staff's suggestion No. CE34 which says,
"The section roughly corresponds..."
CHAIR BAISA: Page?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Same page, next sentence actually.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Or the second sentence after that. It says, "The section roughly corresponds to
the island's community plan regions". And we...actually Ms. Hamman brought up in a meeting
that, that is what happens. My concern is they should...I would think 2.80B should correspond
exactly to the community plan regions, otherwise how can this be a good framework for the
community plans?
CHAIR BAISA: Here we go again with -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --consistency.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Hamman, can you talk to us a little bit about what you discovered in
2.80B?
MS. HAMMAN: Yes, Madam Chair. In going through Chapter 8 I believe the Committee ran into this
as a problem during its deliberations. The...Chapter 8 is divided into community plan regions
which don't necessarily follow the community plan area boundaries, so I think it can create some
confusion in some areas. What's called a community plan region within the text may actually
include multiple community plan areas. So I did prepare some language that may help clarify
the matter for users of the document or the Committee may want to make other changes.
CHAIR BAISA: Gets complicated.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. It gets really complicated, and this is something we have to figure out
what we're going to do.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning, comments? Mr. Summers or Ms. Bosco?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I would say that the language presented by Council Services Staff does
help clarify this issue. I think modeling these subsections exactly along community plan
boundaries would be a pretty significant challenge at this point. We've tried to roughly
correspond with those boundaries, but this is an island-wide plan and some instances you may
have projects that bisect community plan boundaries. You've got interregional systems that
bisect community plan boundaries, so we tried to roughly correspond to the community plan
boundaries while recognizing that this is an island-wide document.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Did you hand this out yet?
MS. HAMMAN: I didn't. I was just going to . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Hamman, if you could pass your language, your proposed language out, please.
While she's doing that, you know, we may remember when we were doing the matrixes of
possible changes that we had matrixes that would kind of overlap from one area into another, and
so we'd have to do some someday and some on another day because of this already. Okay. I
hope I didn't .. .(inaudible). . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So, Madam Chair, I do like this language here, so I move to replace
sentence... all the way through--Ms. Hamman, you're suggesting it goes, facilitates the need to
accommodate growth, okay--to replace the first, second...first and second sentences with what
was suggested in Ms. Hamman's...
CHAIR BAISA: Could you read that, please? It would be helpful -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
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CHAIR BAISA: --particularly for folks that don't have a copy.

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right. I move to replace the first and second sentence of how to read this
section with the following: This section describes the planned growth areas throughout the
island and provides some general information about the character and composition envisioned
for these areas. For organizational purposes, this section is divided into regions that roughly
correspond to the island's community plan areas; however, the regions and corresponding
Directed Growth Maps do not always follow the community plan area map boundaries and may
overlap with another community plan area. The section includes a brief description of the
community plan region, challenges and opportunities affecting the region, growth anticipated in
the region, along with the new regional facilities needed to accommodate that growth.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Any comments from the Members or Planning?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We need a second, actually.
CHAIR BAISA: I thought you had one. You don't? Mr. Couch has a...made a motion, we need -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: --second. Thank you, Mr. White. We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mr. White. Members, discussion? Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The Committee has had discussions in the past where when we do
reach the next phase of community plan review, they would look at this Island Plan for some
guidance.
CHAIR BALSA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But the way it's being written now, how much guidance does it give
the community plan panels? Because the way I read it it's like you don't have to pay attention to
the regional lines anymore. So I don't agree with how Mr. Summers is presenting it. You know
you've heard my rationale of some of my concerns and my positions, and after the sermon from
Mr. Mateo, you know, we don't need to repeat that so. You know for me I'm like him, you
know, I think this type of general directive doesn't help us get to the next phase of putting the
meat on the skeleton, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Hokama. Further comments? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And the only reason I...I mean I do agree with Mr. Hokama in
his...and Mr. Mateo in their general feelings on this whole process. But we are with this
process, and in order for this section to be a little hit more clear, I think we need this language in
there as opposed to language that would exist if this motion fails.
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CHAIR BAISA: Chair agrees with you, I think it's an improvement over what we have. Any further
comments? Seeing none, all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. We have seven ayes and two Members excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Balsa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Pontanilla and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BALSA: Any further corrections or amendments in this area? Anybody else?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: If no one has done anything else.. .
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I just have a question of Staff on Page 8-20, C-37. Any reason why we're
pulling out the agricultural land percentages and whatnot? At the very top.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning Department, please.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. Was that 8-20?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Eight dash twenty in the Ramseyered version.
MR. SUMMERS: Top of the page? Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: That blue...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Very top of the page.
CHAIR BAISA: What, the blue area?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You removed a lot of I think -CHAIR BAISA: Statistics.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --pertinent information.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, data. Any particular reason for taking it out, is the question. Mr. Summers or
whoever took it out. Who has the blue pen?
MR. SUMMERS: I think it was more of a question of what data are we using to derive those
percentages, and there was a lot of discussion at that time about the Ag-1, 2, and 3 maps, and the
ALISH maps, and a decision hadn't been made at that point.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: So I think the question is if the Committee wants us to do this we just need to clear.
Perhaps the safest thing to do is to use the ALISH maps to derive these percentages -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. SUMMERS: --if it's the Committee's desire.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So these are not based on anything concrete or...
MR. SUMMERS: No, we use the term "highly suitable".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: We should -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: --be consistent.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, that's fine. I was just curious to see whether or not we...and I'm fine with
leaving it out.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any other concerns, questions, amendments?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair -CHAIR BAISA: Yes, yes, Mr. Couch.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --I know we've got books of testimony. I know Ms. Cochran's looking
through some stuff, and I'd like to look through some more of the stuff to see. I don't know if
we can get five minutes or something like that just to double check with the testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely. The Chair will be happy to give you five minutes while you take a look.
Okay. So the Chair says that we're going to be in recess for a very short while here, and we'll be
back. Meeting is now in recess. . ..(gavel). . .
RECESS:

11:31 a.m.

RECONVENE:

11:36 a.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . .(gavel). .. Will the meeting please come back to order. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I...having looked through the testimony, I don't think there's
anything that I certainly need to make motions on. I don't know if any of the Members.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Members, any other or any further amendments or changes that you'd like to
make? Seeing none, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Now that leaves us back to where we left off -CHAIR BALSA: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --about the map versus the diagram, what's on the map and the diagram, and
then that determines what goes on to Table 8-2.
CHAIR BAISA: So we're going to have to really defer. We can go forward but we're going to have to
come back to take care of that.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Before we move on to that next item, I'd like to ask the
Department if they feel that there's a need to consider any of the items brought up in testimony
that they feel are, they feel warrant our review.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning Department, if you could answer Mr. White, please.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: With respect to the text.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
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MR. SPENCE: Okay. And maybe the Council's deferring action on that one Table 8-2, but it was
pointed out that those agricultural types aren't there anymore 'cause we removed that map, so
those ag types can be deleted on that table. We have no map that we referred to.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So we can address that when we come back to the table, but are there
any other items in the text that you feel should be addressed?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning? Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. Just one small change on Table 8-4...excuse me, Table 8-1, Page 8-4.
Just had a small typing error. The total number of units is 10,845, we had the 4 and the 5
switched.
CHAIR BAISA: Nonsubstantive. Committee, everybody okay with that? Anybody object? Seeing
none, okay. Go ahead, Mr. Summers, you can do that. Anything else? Mr. Couch, did you want
to say something? No? Mr. White, you're okay? Everybody else okay? Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I know that since, you know, we do not have Mr. Pontanilla and
Mr. Victorino today, is it your intention to defer any Wailuku-Kahului items within -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --Chapter 8 at this time?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, ma'am.
CHAIR BAISA: I do not intend to...if we get into the areas and when we get into the areas, we're going
to start with Kihei/Makena, and we will defer Wailuku/Kahului until we can have at least one of
the representatives back. They tried very hard to be here today but unfortunately are involved in
things that they could not reschedule, and so Chair would like to respect at least having the area
representative here when we vote on that area.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: And thank you for the question. Anything else? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Yeah, I know we're going to revisit 8-2, but there is
testimony in regards to possible added verbiage in the definition for preservation. So once we
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decide where that is, I think there's some helpful clarification words that can be added to that
particular section. But we, you know, when...just to make note and let...head's up to
Department now.
CHAIR BAISA: Good. So when it comes back.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Okay. Well I guess that's it, and we can't really approve the introduction
because we have things to do. So the next item, Mr. Couch, of course would be amendments to
the Kihei/Makena. If you'd like to go ahead with that. We can start, we've got about 20
minutes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You want to start going through that?
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, let's start, and then we'll break at noon.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, on Page 8-33 at the bottom where it says, new regional facilities
recommended, South Maui. This is the first I've heard of the Kihei High School Highway. Can
the Department tell me what they mean by that?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I think that's just a function of the track changes version where we have
the...if you look to the far right you'll see a bullet point for the Maalaea-Kealia Bypass
Highway, so it just got pushed over.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, I understand that, but we have something called Kihei High School
Highway?
MR. SUMMERS: Right. That term highway should actually be to the right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, gotcha. Oh, gotcha.
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, understood now.
CHAIR BAISA: It's probably the way the computer just lined it up -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
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CHAIR BAISA: --in the wrong place.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I saw that and said what.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, we have a new road.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Anything else?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, since it was...we've been...I've been going through this for a
while and it took that long just to get through Wailuku/Kahului, I didn't realize we were going to
move on to Kihei so fast. I'd sure like some time.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So I figure...
CHAIR BAISA: Chair is not adverse if the Members would like that, we will recess for lunch early and
we'll come back at 1:30 to give everybody some time to breathe during the noon hour, to
readjust our minds that we will be working on Kihei/Wailea, and we'll be holding off on Central
Maui for now. So that in mind, the Chair will call this meeting into recess, and we'll he back at
1:30. Thank you very much. Meeting is in recess. . . .(gavel).
RECESS:

11:42 a.m.

RECONVENE:

1:40 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . .(gavel). . . Will the General Plan Committee please come back to order. I hope
that everyone had a pleasant noon break, and that we're ready to get back to work here. Mr.
Couch, if you would lead us, please.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. The first map in the Kihei-Makena area since
that...we're going with the maps first, is that right?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. The first map actually technically would be C-4, so...
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Everybody got that up? And it's up on the board.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: If you take a look at the maps. And already we run into an issue that we talked
about when we discussed Table 8-2. I have some concerns with what Corp. Counsel told me,
and in discussing some of the stuff with him, Madam Chair, I want to move to go into executive
session, because I really need to have him be more specific to some of the things he said. So I
would like to move to go into executive session regarding matters of potential litigation. I don't
know what the exact phrasing of the word is.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sure that Ms. Hamman will be happy to supply us with that language. I know I
have it. Yeah. Chair will entertain a motion to convene an executive meeting pursuant to
Subsection 92-5(a)(4) of the Hawaii Revised Statutes to consult with legal counsel on questions
and issues pertaining to the powers, duties, privileges, immunities, and liabilities of the County,
the Council, and the Committee.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So moved.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: And a second over here? I'm sorry, I missed it. Mr. White. Thank you very much.
Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? The motion carries. We have one, two, three, four, five, six ayes and
four [sic] Members excused. Member Hokama, Member Pontanilla, Member Victorino...three.
I'm sorry, we have now ten Council Members. I had just added one.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, and he's here, too. . .(laughter). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Mayer is here. . . .(laughter). . . Thank you very much for being here. Okay, so
we have three Members excused and you heard who those are. So the motion carries.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama, Pontanilla, and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open session and CONVENE
executive session.
CHAIR BAISA: Staff, if we can prepare the Chambers. Chair will call a recess. Meeting's in recess.
. . .(gavel). . .

RECESS:

1:42 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:12 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . .(gavel). . . Will the General Plan Committee please reconvene. Chair would like to
thank everyone for bearing with us during that extensive executive session. In case the public is
wondering, you know, what are they talking about. We just want to make sure that before we
proceed with the review of the areas that we are clear as to how we want to handle maps versus
diagrams. It is really, really important. We want to make sure that we address any potential
legal concerns, because there's all this discussion about what becomes a regulatory map and
what becomes a diagram, and what does that mean. And the Members have to be fully informed
as we do that, because we don't want any legal issues. So that is essentially what we are
grappling with, and we are going to adjourn this...I mean recess this meeting until October le.
That's Thursday morning at 9 o'clock, and we are going to be working on potential language.
Because we kind of feel like that is something we should deal with first before we move any
farther. Because if we go through this and we start making changes in maps and putting things
in diagrams and we don't have that language done, we're going to have to come back and do it
again which makes no sense. So that is why we are going to recess this meeting at this point, and
we are going to be working very hard on language for Thursday morning. So with no further
business that we're going to take up in this Committee today, the Chair would again like to thank
the Members that came today. Thank you very much for your work. I'd like to thank the public
who came back this morning very nicely to give their testimony. And I'd like to thank
everybody who's working with us on this project. I'd like to thank the Staff, everybody, because
this is a very difficult procedure we're going through. I don't think that we really understood
how complicated it would get when we got to the end, because when you get to the end and you
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start thinking about, okay, when we're wrapping this up, how are we going to implement it. And
we have to have very good language so that we make sure that, that doesn't turn into another
process when we're through. We want to make sure that the plan is complete and that the
language is good. So please bear with us, we're doing the best we can. Remember, this is the
first time we're going through this, so we're kind of learning this dance as go. And somebody
said we thought it was a two-step but I think it's turning out to be a very complicated barn dance
or whatever, we have to learn a lot of steps. So without further business that we're -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: --going to handle today, Chair...yes, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Just to let us know, let the Members knows and the public know, what...are
we still going to continue on with South Maui and then in the afternoon go back to...how are we
going to proceed?
CHAIR BAISA: We are...Wailuku/Kahului has been postponed `til the end of the list.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: South Maui, we would like to get into it, but again, we want to deal with this language
issue.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: So that will be something that we take up first.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Okay. Any further questions, Members, about process? Okay. Also, I want to tell
you that there may be changes. We may think we're going to do one thing and we may have to
switch to another. I'm really sorry, but again, we're kind of playing...learning this as we go.
We'll do the best we can not to waste our time or anybody else's time, but we gotta be sure that
we're doing the right thing, and if it means having to stop and say, hold on, let's look at this
some more, Chair is more than willing to do that. Because I think it's better that we take the
time than we do something that will be living with us for a long, long time. So we will then
recess this meeting today and pick it up October 18 th at 9:00 a.m. in Chamber. This meeting is
now recessed. . . .(gavel). . .
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